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Report on HEPC and ACF Meetings, August 10, 2012
The Higher Education Policy Commission met at 10:00 a.m. at the Technology Park, followed by the Advisory Council of Faculty meeting at the HEPC Office at 2:00 p.m.  The following are highlights from both meetings.
Higher Education Policy Commission Meeting

I. Chairman Hendrickson’s Report:  Chair Hendrickson noted that during this final year of his tenure as HEPC Chair, he wished tackle a number of issues, including a) making health insurance available for all students to purchase system-wide; b) reducing workers compensation premiums for higher education institutions; c) reducing health-care costs for all; d) developing a common portal for online GS courses across the state; e)  protecting programs such as Bucks for Brains during the budget cut mandates; f) developing a new 5-year plan for the HEPC.

II. Advisory Council of Faculty Report: Chair Shurbutt reported for faculty by previewing three issues important to faculty this year: a) curricular revision and the 120/60-hour “No Time to Waste” curricular goals; b) coordinating and interfacing K-12 and Higher Education (K-20) and West Virginia’s participation in the “Smarter Balance Consortium” (see ACF report on June 27 Smarter Balance Committee meeting); and c) faculty raises and the legislature.  Shurbutt noted that all institutions are engaged in curricular review, many having accomplished the 120/60-hour revision, including General Studies revision.  She noted that part of the ACF 2011 Retreat was a presentation on how the 120-hour revision could be accomplished.   Higher education faculty have responded in an extraordinary way to accomplish the “No Time to Waste” goals.   Meanwhile, the legislature has generally ignored faculty raises for the past several years, with the result that WV has fallen  this year to the next-to-last position among the 16 SREB states in faculty raises.
III. Advisory Council of Classified Employees Report and SB 330: Amy Pitzer reported on progress implementing SB 330, asking the HEPC to continue to encourage consistent and transparent implementation by all institutions, including Marshall and WVU.  Amy urged the HEPC to expedite the search for a new Vice-Chancellor for Human Resources.  Later in the meeting the Modern Think group updated the HEPC about progress implementing SB 330, listing the following goals: 1) assuming fiscal responsibility, 2) promoting fairness/transparency, 3) adhering to the rules, and 4) implementing HR “Best Practices” throughout the system.  It was noted by Modern Think that a 3-tier approach has been taken throughout the state to insure implementation of 330 on each campus, including 1) an extensive online survey of HR offices, 2) personal interviews, and 3) document reviews (analyzing handbooks, policies and practices).  The timeline for finishing the Modern Think report is to conclude the data gathering and document reviews in August, finish institutional reports by October, and have on-site presentations to constituents completed by December 2012.
IV. Chancellor’s Report:  Chancellor Hill reported on the extraordinary events of these initial months of his tenure: among these were 3 presidential searches, the Mountain State University debacle, and the appointment of Dr. Angela Bell as Vice-Chancellor for Policy and Planning.

V. Presentation by President Barr:  Dr. Barr talked about Glenville’s Promise Consortium that helps students not generally aiming for a four-year degree to achieve that goal.  He likewise invited other presidents to embrace the Glenville model for recruiting and retaining these high-risk students and touted extraordinary retention figures for the Promise Consortium students.

VI. Update on the Mountain State University Closure:  The president of the University of Charleston, Dr. Edwin H. Welch, spoke about the series of agreements between Mountain State and the University of Charleston to bring resolution to the problem of some 4000 students caught in the accreditation loss and closure of Mountain State.  While the HLC has not given final approval to this plan, a complicated series of “teach out” options will address students’ dilemma with closing the university.  Those students graduating in December will be allowed actually to graduate from Mountain State University, while students who graduate later may choose to work with the University of Charleston in terms of credit approval.  In December, Mountain State will no longer exist, and most of their 4000 students will have to make the decision whether to finish at University of Charleston or go elsewhere in the state.  Again, the collaboration between  Mountain State and the University of Charleston has not yet received HLC sanction.  The economic impact of the university closing on Beckley was noted.
VII. Approval of 2013 Operating Budgets and 2014 Budget Cut Request:  HEPC Vice-President of Finance Ed Magee noted that a 7.5% reduction in operating budgets was ordered by the Governor, necessitating more than $34,000,000 in cuts across the system.  Chair Hendrickson objected to the cuts in Higher Education at a time when mandates  about retention and graduation rates as well as other initiatives, including adult education, are in progress.  A motion was made and approved to write to Governor Tomblin requesting Higher Education to be exempt from these budget cuts; if education is to help the state climb out of the economic doldrums we are headed for, budget cuts cannot be sustained.  The HEPC asked for constituent groups to support the HEPC action.  See the article in the Gazette reporting on the motion: http://wvgazette.com/News/201208100164.
VIII. Series 20 Revision (Initial Authorization of Degree Granting Institutions) and Series 52 Revision (Annual Reauthorization of Degree Granting Institutions):  Dr. Butler noted that these two rule revisions have gone through the hearing process and both were approved by the HEPC.  In terms of institutions’ reporting data, Dr. Butler noted that most information requested will be readily on hand.  Also, while Marshall and WVU will monitor themselves, they will not be exempt from reporting required data.
IX. 
Master Planning Process:  Dr. Angela Bell noted that the new plan will be presented at the December 12 HEPC meeting.



Advisory Council of Faculty Meeting

I.  Updates from Dr. Butler: Dr. Butler noted the HEPC Strategic plan would be simplified, achieving three goals: access, accountability, and impact.  She shared ideas about creating a transfer articulation portal; and she discussed the “WV Rocks” project (e-learning associated with Regents bachelors program, specifically 300 and 400-level online courses that students might use to complete the RBA degree: these are typically 8-week intensive courses, with a few schools like Shepherd creating these courses).  Mark Goldstein and Dr. Bultler talked about a Great Teachers Facilitators Conference to train a core of people who will be qualified to continue the Great Teachers program when the current leadership is no longer available.  Butler also talked about Series 23 and student admissions, questioning what is the best assessment to predict student success in college.
II.   ACF 5-Year Salary Plan for Faculty:  Dr. Nutter shared what he has done by way of creating the plan, as requested by Chair Hendrickson at the retreat.  Suggestions were offered to simplify the plan.  The plan will be shared in December, as part of the ACF presentations to the HEPC, CTCCE, and LOCEA .
III. ACF Brochure:   The group made several suggestions to change and improve the brochure, specifically the data on panel 5.  Sue Kelley (Fairmont) and Nancy Lawler (Pierpont) agreed to explore their institutions’ printing of the brochure, keeping in mind the October 11 deadline for distribution.  Shurbutt said she would send out the current revisions over the weekend, as well as the ACF Issues which institutions will need to endorse, and the meeting schedule for the year.  Shurbutt also asked that ACF colleagues respond to the data request about the 120/60-hour curricular changes.  By this point in time, all institutions are undergoing curricular review, with a few schools having succeeding in revising the GS curriculum, majors, and minors.  The next meeting will be at WV Northern Community College on October 11.      



Report submitted by Dr. S. Bailey Shurbutt, Shepherd ACF Representative
